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BLUEFIELD STATE UNIVERSITY BOARD OF GOVERNOR’S MEETING 
Boyd Conference Room, Conley Hall 

4:00 PM, February 23, 2023 

Members Present:  Mr. Charlie Cole (chair)- via conference line, President Robin Capehart, Mrs. Cathy 
Deeb, Dr. Deirdre Guyton, Mr. Mike Hasting, Mr. Mike Lilly, Mr. Randall Price, Mr. Shannon Remines, Mr. 
Darrin Martin – via conference line, Mr. Bill Cole, Mr. Gabriel Nesmith 

Absent: Mr. Anthony Tolley; Mrs. Rebecca Peterson 

Guests:   Brent Benjamin, EVP/General Counsel; Dr. Ted Lewis, Provost; Ronnie Hypes, CFO, Sarita 
Rhonemus, Associate Provost of Academic Affairs; Keith Olson, Chief of Staff; Sandra Wynn; Angie Lambert; 
Lyndsey Gammons; Demiere England; Rhadijah Abdul-Wahicl; Eden Scruggs; Jacob Jennelle; William 
Bennett 

Welcome, Chair’s Remarks, and Call to Order:  Mr. Shannon Remines: 
Vice -Chair Remines determined that a quorum was established, then he called the meeting to order at 

4:00 PM in the Boyd Conference Room, Conley Hall, Bluefield State College.  He welcomed attendees at the 
meeting.  

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:  Vice-Chair Remines received confirmation that Board members had 
reviewed minutes of the Board’s meeting held on Regular Meeting held on January 5, 2023. Hearing no 
requests to correct or revise the minutes, the minutes of the January meeting were accepted by assent of the 
Board.   

Board Committee Reports: Vice-Chair Remines confirmed that Board members had reviewed reports of 
the most recent Board Committee reports.  Hearing no requests to correct or revise the minutes, the minutes of 
the February reports were accepted by assent of the Board.  Athletics did not convene in February.  The 
Academic Affairs February minutes will be reviewed during the April Board of Governors meeting. 

President’s Report:   
President Capehart presented information of a review of the past 4 years.  This presentation covered issues/red 
flags, quality issues, establishing standards, creating quality, accountability, recruiting – high quality.  

Financial & Administrative Affair:  Ronnie Hypes, CFO  
Financials are basically the same as those presented in January.  No major changes. 

Enrollment:  
Dr. Lewis presented a brief overview of Enrollment as of 2/23/2023.  Total enrollment up 3.16%.  All paid 
enrollments – no outstanding monies owed.   
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Special Orders:  Brent Benjamin, General Counselor 
By-laws were posted on the Bluefield State University website.   Faculty and adjunct faculty were notified on 
the posting via email on January 11, 2023 and provided a link for a comment period of 30 days.   Only 2 
comments were received.  A second notice was sent to faculty on the 2nd of February and no other comments 
were received and of the 2 comments received, no recommendations for changes were noted.  

Vice-Chair Remined bought forth the motion to request the Board approve the Bluefield State University 

Faculty Assembly By-Laws. 

Mr. Bill Cole motioned that the by-laws be received and approved.  Mr. Mike Hastings 2nd the motion.  All in 
favor – All – Nay – Mike Lilly    The motion carried. 

Unfinished Business: (None) 

New Business: (None) 

Announcements: 
 President Capehart announced the School of Nursing Open House scheduled for the 2nd of March and 
asked that the board members attend if they were able. 
Dr. Deirdre Guyton announced the 48 hours of giving and the Gala.   Pleased see the attached.  
President Capehart announced that Jim Nelson was inducted into the Bluefield High Hall of Fame on 
Thursday, February 22nd.   

Comments: 
Board Members:  

Mike Lilly compliments the Health Center for the effort and the turn out to the Health Fair.   
Public Comments:  

 Eden Scruggs and Jacob Jennelle presented their comments for Dr. Rodney Montague to be 
reinstated.  Please see the attached.   

Executive Session: 

Vice-Chair Remines made a motion to move into executive session for the purpose of discussing a personnel 

matter.  Mr. Randy Price moved, Dr. Deirdre Guyton second.  Meeting moved into executive session at 4:47 

PM.  President Capehart asked that Brent Benjamin and Ted Lewis be permitted to attend. Motion made to exit 

executive session at 4:56 PM.   

Vice-Chair Remines made a motion to adjourn the Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Guyton 
and Gabe Nesmith.  The motion carried.   Meeting was adjourned at 4:57 PM 

The next regularly scheduled BSU Board of Governors meeting will take place on Thursday, April 27th at 4 PM. 

















Board of Governor’s Meeting   

Thursday, February 23rd 

 

Hello, 

I’m Eden Scruggs. I graduated in November of last year with a Social Science degree. Thanks to 

an internship set up by Dr. Matoushek, I am now working with Community Connections as a 

Program Director for Camp Mariposa. 

I’m here today regarding the suspension of Dr. Montague. 

To speak on behalf of Dr. Montague’s character, I will tell you no class inspired me like his. Dr. 

Montague encourages each student to learn facts and construct their own ideas and opinions. You 

never have to agree with him, you just have to support your viewpoints with facts and reasoning, 

rather than opinion and bias. Besides the important history he teaches, he builds critical thinking 

skills, research capabilities, and public speaking skills, which are all essential in being successful 

outside of school. He has respect for students as equals, which is apparent in his teaching. He is 

wonderful at keeping students engaged. In the past I have had trouble concentrating in classes. 

With his teaching strategies, I was engaged in discussion and retained a lot more information 

than in others. His passion is apparent in his teaching as well as knowledge of his subject matter. 

I can’t claim to know what exactly was stated or in what context, but thanks to a public opinion 

blog by President Robin Capehart, I am aware of the circumstances in which Dr. Montague was 

suspended. Having sat through Dr. Montague’s lecture, I can be sure he was in the process of 

making a point during this recording. Dr. Montague’s use of profanity is symbolic of the real 

world, which isn’t rated PG. He speaks to his classes as if he was having a discussion. Policing 

the speech of professors will impede their ability to teach, as faculty will feel as if one slip up 



will lead to their termination. Considering the fact that he is not the only professor using 

profanity in the classroom leaves me thinking there is more to this suspension than the use of 

profanity. If this is truly about profanity, I expect you will start banning books soon, as well as 

cutting out history that isn’t very nice.  

This whole response has impeded students’ education at this institution, which was expressed to 

me by several current students. Dr. Montague is an asset to this university, and his courses, which 

include Critical Race Theory and African American History, are instrumental in any field’s 

education. A 16-week course has been significantly condensed, directly affecting the quality of 

their education. I am sure they will not be reimbursed by the school for the education they will 

be missing out on.  

To wrap up quickly, to lose Dr. Montague would be a great loss to this University. If you want 

quality, you’re going to want to hold on to Dr. Montague. 

 



Hello everyone, I look to keep my introduction short in order to discuss the matter at hand. My 

name is Jacob Jennelle. I am a sophomore here at Bluefield State University and I am currently 

pursuing a degree in social science with a concentration in psychology. Regarding the matter of 

the suspension of Dr. Montague, I would like to say that by doing so you would be doing this 

University a great disservice. Having been in Dr. Montague’s World Civilization class, I can 

wholeheartedly say that I have seen no other professor speak with such passion and confidence 

as Dr. Montague has within the subjects that he instructs. While I am unsure of your reasoning 

for calling into question the future employment of Dr. Montague with this university, I have been 

given a small amount of details from other students and greatly by the blog post on Substack 

titled “Academic Freedom Part 1,” by President Capehart. To quote President Capehart, “Most 

recently, a student recorded and brought forth a faculty member engaged in a profanity-laced 

rant during a class. This wasn’t a mild, Rhett Butler comment, but a serious, sexually-oriented 

outburst that allegedly heightened the level of discomfort among, in particular, female students.” 

With this information provided, and without hearing the audio recording myself, I can only 

assume that Dr. Montague was instructing his course as usual. In order to inspire critical 

thinking, Dr. Montague will generally take the viewpoint which opposes the viewpoints of his 

students, no matter how outlandish that viewpoint may be. This forces the students to provide 

rebuttal to the claims that Dr. Montague does not himself believe, but may be presented to 

students within the real world. I am sure that a soundbite or small excerpt of Dr. Montague’s 

teaching method may sound extreme or backwards, but if you are provided with the audio from 

the entire class giving his “outburst,” clear context, then this questioning of his further 

employment at the university would not happening at this moment. Dr. Montague has always had 



a clear message, understand the rights that you have and be prepared to give logical and rational 

claims in order to maintain those rights against those who would wish to take them from you. 

Regarding the claim of profanity, I will not give it much attention. Profanity exists in the real 

world, all students are adults, I am sure they are aware of the existence of these words. If it 

brings into question his professionalism, I would say that this profanity comes about while Dr. 

Montague is passionately discussing the subject matter. I personally would rather have these 

“rants,” or “outburst,” which lead to more engaging discussion of the subject matter and critical 

thinking. 

In closing I would like to state yet again, Dr. Montague is a great asset to this University. If you 

vote to terminate Dr. Montague, I say to you good luck. You will not find a professor that 

inspires critical thinking, speaks with passion, and that will continue discussion with students 

who are interested in the subject matter, even after the scheduled course time has ended, as Dr. 

Montague does. 
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